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Dear Terry,

International Studies is proposing to introduce a pre-major whereby students have to satisfy certain conditions before they can enroll as full majors in the program.  The conditions for full enrolment are two:

· they must have completed their GEC foreign language sequence (or equivalent) up to and including 104;

· they must have at least a C- (or equivalent) in 104, the last course in the sequence.

There are two reasons for this proposal, one experiential and the other aspirational. The experiential reason relates to the non-negotiable requirement that IS majors have to have completed 10 hours of a foreign language above and beyond the basic GEC requirement before they can graduate in the major.  Our experience is that a number of students will leave satisfaction of this requirement till the very end of their undergraduate career and then try to have it waived or have some other, non-language courses substituted for it.  When told that this is not possible, the students then have to take a two-course sequence that they have desperately tried to avoid given poor grades in language courses in the past or they have to switch majors.  Either recourse is a recipe for prolonging their undergraduate career and undermining the university’s goal of timely graduation for all students.

The aspirational reason was articulated in this year’s assessment report and it is hoped that if majors complete their basic language sequence early in their careers, they will proceed expeditiously to complete the extra ten-hour requirement for the IS major and become more open to the idea of going on still further to complete a minor or second major in a foreign language.  It will be remembered here that the external review questioned the rigor of the IS language requirement and encouraged that majors become more proficient in a foreign language than are those who currently graduate satisfying the minimum requirements.  Another way we are trying to achieve this goal is 

through the promotion of study abroad.

There are two other reasons to support this proposal.  The first is that it is fully endorsed by the foreign language chairs.  The second is that will force IS to institutionalize a pre-major orientation that all aspiring IS majors will have to attend.  There is no need for such an orientation at the moment, and as such students can become majors without having had either an authoritative overview of the program or the opportunity to ask questions about it before making up their minds whether to major or not.

If this proposal is approved, my plan would be to design an orientation session with a view to introducing the pre-major as soon as possible.  Once introduced, it would obviously only apply to new majors, although existing majors would be encouraged to go along with its spirit and, if they have not already done so, to complete the 104 sequence as quickly as possible.  I have also been in touch with the Psychology and Sociology departments for information on the design of their pre-major orientations and am fully confident we will have no problem creating a first-rate one suited to the needs of the IS program.   
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